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Minutes of the Meeting Held

February 5, 2008
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at the Department of Agriculture, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, February 5, 2008
Committee Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	Karen Craft, Harrington Raceway

	Charles Lockhart, Dover Downs
	Judy Davis-Wilson, DSBF

	James Boese, Harrington Raceway
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal


Others Present

	Jay Baldwin, D.V.M.
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge

	George Staats, Commissioner
	


	Call to Order/Welcome
	Chairman Steele called the meeting to order at 10:22 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

	Approval of Minutes


	Mr. Lockhart suggested the following changes: amend to “the     handwriting of the racing officials is known,” correct Mr. Hensley’s comment to state that “the closing of the box is checked against the time on the judge’s cell phone” and strike the entire sentence which says “further discussion…” Mr. Boese moved to approve the October 4, 2007 Minutes with these changes, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the motion passed unanimously. 

	Discussion  
  Bleeder Rule

  Anabolic Steroids

	Ms. Price explained that Mr. Gallagher wanted to clarify the rule’s fourth penalty section, as Mr. DiMario had raised a question about it. Dr. Baldwin was not sure how to address the issue, since he wasn’t aware of it. He mentioned there was some discussion at a meeting of bleeder incidents being logged within one year of each. Mr. Lockhart commented that Mr. DiMario had offered some language previously, which might have been similar to what Pennsylvania uses, re: barring a fourth time bleeder for life. It was decided to table the discussion until Mr. DiMario could be present to offer more information. 
However, Presiding Judge Egger suggested perhaps the present bleeder procedures could be simplified to allow the horses to stay away from racing long enough to recover. He proposed a 30-day time out if they bleed with Lasix, and 10 days out if they bleed without it. This would be easier than keeping track, especially when horses travel out of state to race. Mr. Lockhart added that bleeders would have to be placed on some kind of medication and that a period of 30-45 days might be considered. Mr. Boese asked how the judges would know if a horse bled through; Mr. Egger responded that the State vet calls and tells them, usually from the spit box. Dr. Baldwin explained the concept of doctor-patient confidentiality, which prevents them from reporting specific treatments. He also commented that this modification could be a better way and had the potential of being adopted at other tracks. Mr. Egger does indicate bleeder status on the electronic papers, but not all states do. This discussion will be continued at the next rules committee meeting.

Ms. Davis-Wilson asked Dr. Baldwin if there was enough data to establish levels of steroids; he responded that the research has not been completed yet. Many vets are having a problem with RMTC now, as it is incorrectly reporting online that Delaware is ready to go forward with steroid legislation. Only the Thoroughbred Racing Commission (DTRC) is willing to do so. Mr. Lockhart attended the DTRC’s last meeting and reported on the steroid discussion. The DTRC’s model rule is the same as RMTC’s model rule. Many horsemen attended, Dr. Soma disagrees with RMTC’s testing method, as he thinks it should be blood, not urine. The DTRC may continue to try to get national support and a consensus by Jan 2009. Mr. Egger was surprised at the RMTC’s recommendation of only a $500 fine for violations. Chairman Steele added that when she and Hugh toured Dr. Weaber’s research facility in Toronto he said steroids are difficult to find. Her recommendation remains the same - until there is a valid way to confirm the presence of the drugs in test results, it would not be prudent for the Harness Racing Commission to move forward with forming regulations. Dr. Baldwin offered the state of Maryland also is not pursuing regulation making either. He felt perhaps the RMTC rushed the program together in response to the human baseball issue. Dr. Peters thinks we should go right ahead with it., but he might not have the latest information. Mr. Lockhart doubted that even the DTRC would be able to find anything significant this year. No further immediate discussion is planned on this issue.

	Upcoming Meetings

  Rules Committee
  DHRC
	March 4/08 10:15 a.m. at Department of Ag. Sec. Conf. Room
No meeting will be held in February.

	Adjournment


	At 11:12 a.m., having no further business, Mr. Lockhart    moved to adjourn, Ms. Craft seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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